Minutes of Camber LTC Annual General Meeting Sunday 10th March 2019
Attendance: Chris Smith (Joint/Chair), Mark Challen (Joint/Chair), Neil McLeman, Alex Lucas, Lena Grannell, Marion Dewar, Malcolm Dunk, Stephanie Mackay, Midge Beauchamp, Sandra Mackay, Judy Wright, Reg Murphy, Rebecca Smitih, Colin Mackay, Peter Kiss, Mel Carew, Laurent Compagnon, Nick Bolt, Jill Purkis, Fin Davern, Marion Dewar

1. Apologies: Fernando Chehtman, Helen Stephens, Adam Farley, John Stephens, Charlie Carew.

2. Election of Chair for the duration of the meeting – Chris Smith was proposed by Sandra Mackay and seconded by several other members.

3. Minutes of 2018 AGM - agreed.
Matters arising from the minutes

Sky – the Committee has been looking into alternatives but believe there is nothing better at the moment and are keeping an eye on it. Laurent mentioned that BT Sport could be better – Chris agreed that the Committee will check but need to ensure any alternative is not too costly.

Replacing the Shed.  Chris confirmed that the division of land has been agreed with the allotments and discussions are continuing.  Fin is overseeing discussions from a legal perspective.

Wheelchair tennis – a fee structure has been implemented and we now have 2 paid up wheelchair members.  The Club has also secured a grant towards coaching costs.

4. Chairman's report

Successes

· Membership is at record levels – 106 adult members.  The Chair thanked Lena Grannell for all her hard work on this

· The Chair thanked the excellent 2018/2019 Committee for their work in the past year.  

· The new coaching team – Gianluca and Peter – has been very successful, with a much better working relationship between the 2 coaches than in previous years.

· Court 3 – Plans to improve Court 3 are progressing.  Mark will cover this in some detail later in the meeting.

· Finances are OK.

Challenges

· Women's competitive tennis continues to be a challenge, having lost several strong players for various reasons including pregnancy, new babies etc.  But we have attracted several new lady members, thanks to lots of hard work by Rebecca and Steph, amongst others, and the club is planning to field a 3rd team again this year.

· Record keeping.  Although this currently does not present any serious challenges, it has become apparent that we need to get better at it.

· Storage facilities.  This will continue to be a problem until we have the new shed. There are some materials being stored in the clubhouse that should be in an outdoor shed.

Priorities for 2019/2020

· Court 3

· Women's tennis

· The Shed

5. Club Captain’s report – Alex Lucas

Team tennis
· As always, massive thanks to all team captains - the unsung heroes of the club!
· Women's. Due to lack of players, we had to unfortunately drop the Women's 3 team over the Winter season. However, due to new joiners, we are re-instating it over the Summer. Thanks in particular to Becca and Steph for all help with driving Women's tennis over the year. Thanks to departing captain Helen and incoming captains of Midge and Mel.
· Men's. Big thanks for Charlie for recruiting lots of players from Southwark city. We now have a huge core of Men's 2 and 3 players which has enabled us to run 3 AEGON teams. Thanks to departing captain Fin and incoming captain Charlie and Laurent.

· Becca and Laurent will be coming in as Women's and Men's captains to help with tournaments, teams etc.

Tournaments
Finals days: 
· Handicap Tournament - 11th May

· Fast 4s -  13th July

· Club Tournament - 29th September  
Thanks in particular to Fin for running Fast 4s – a highlight of the year and we look forward to a repeat in 2019!

2018 tournaments were generally well attended but women entrants were low again.  Hopefully we can reverse this trend in 2019
6.
Bar Secretary’s report – John Stephens

John is on holiday but had provided a report, the main points of which are

· Bar profits slightly down – changing habits with fewer members staying after club sessions to use the bar

· Fewer outside booking this year – spread the word that it is an ideal venue for celebrations.  Hirers must be a member of the club and so we enrol non-members as Social members to overcome this.  However, we cannot be seen to be actually advertising the space for hire.

· Prices have stayed the same for over 6 years, but costs have risen considerably and we will now need to make increases as follows:

· Keg beer £3.50 330cc lager 3.00 500 cc bottles £3.50 Wine by glass £3.50/£4.50

· Wine by bottle £14.00 Spirits 3.00

· We make little profit on soft drinks like Coke and Fanta so these prices will also rise

· Thanks to those who have staffed the bar for outside bookings

· A special thanks to Reg for being part of the 'Cash and Carry team'
Comments from the floor:
· (Alex)Why is the price of spirits being increased when we already make a healthy profit.  Chris agreed that the Committee will take another look at this.
· (Peter).Can we look into getting a coffee machine for kitchen?  It would be a welcome addition for parents bringing their children for coaching sessions.  The suggestion was welcomed and the Committee will investigate.
· There is enthusiasm for a change of beer – the Committee will look into this.

7. Membership Secretary's report
[image: image1.emf]Membership 2016-2017 2017-2018 2018-19

Full

74 74 82

Over 65 

7 6 7

7+ miles

4 3 3

Midweek

5 7 6

Midweek coaching

3 2 4

Student

2 4 4

Total

95 (61m/34f) 96 106 (78m/28f)

19 20 25

Social

12 9 7

Runners

6 8 7

Includes new or rejoining 

members paying pro-rata


The numbers presented demonstrated how the membership had grown over the past 3 years.  Next year we will also be able to present details of the junior membership.

The % of women players has decreased but this has been noted and is being addressed by the promotion of Tennis Tuesdays and the introduction of bi-annual ladies day by Steph.  Regular use of social media (What's app) is being used to encourage players to join these, and other, club sessions.
Social Secretaries' report – Steph Mackay
There was a total of 25 events during the year, including Camber Kitchen, French Open, Camber cinema Club, Beer and Golf Weekend, Tennis Holiday, Annual dinner, Christmas Clubplay and carols, Day at the races in January, Burns night, Quiz and Curry night, Poker night, Wine tasting

· Especially successful were the Burns Night and the Curry/Quiz evenings.

· We will continue to run Camber Cinema Club but we may need to publicise this more.

· Ladies day will run again in Spring/Summer, and a poll has been sent out to select the best date 

· Proposed the idea of rugby world cup matches being shown at the club, with breakfast

· There is a plan to send out a survey, highlighting the annual dinner as a subject e.g. format, price etc (we will try and finalise this for the next committee meeting on 1st April)

· We'll be working on the social platforms (with Emma and Rebecca) to ensure we are posting about our events and photos of our events, to generate that community for existing and potential members. 

· We want to record who comes to events, and who helps out, to ensure we are thanking the regular people that always make the effort, as well as trying to help newer people to be involved. 

· Suggested  'volunteer for job of the month' (or volunteer to be involved in the upcoming event) to encourage different members to do things like; cutting the grass, weeding court 3 and things like that, that generally fall to the same people to do.  One job still outstanding is planting by the side of the club.

· The What's App group seems to be working well for announcing events and encouraging attendance.  Contact Steph or Adam if you would like to join the group.

· French Open May/June.  Neil has managed to acquire 10 tickets and Laurent has arranged a good deal on Eurostar.  Two nights hotel accommodation is to be arranged. Members are invited to contact Steph/Adam if they are interested.  

· A big thanks to Midge, Sandra, Chris, Lena, John, Reg and all the other helpers at the events. It takes a lot to set up and organise events as well as the clean up operation afterwards.

· We rely on volunteers to ensure that the social programme goes ahead.  We welcome new ideas and willing hosts!
Comments from the floor

· Becca suggested that an email is sent out to ensure that members are aware of what What's app groups are available for them to join

· Some events generate no profit (except for bar takings).  Camber kitchen only charges £15 for a 3 course meal so there may be an opportunity to charge a little extra.

· Should we have a rota for the bar to ensure it is always available when there are members at the club (only Committee members have a key to the bar)?  This was noted but the idea had previously been abandoned as there were times when the bar would be manned without any customers.  It was felt that soft drinks could be made available outside the bar.
Property Manager – Malcolm Dunk
Chris expressed thanks on behalf of the Club for all Malcolm's hard work.  Jobs are now getting done in a timely fashion and there is little doubt that Malcolm has saved the club a significant amount of money.

· The next Maintenance morning is Sunday 5th May.  A list of jobs will be prepared in advance so that we can make the best use of members varied expertise!  

· The windows need cleaning.
10.
Treasurers report – Neil McLeman

A Financial summary had been prepared and was made available at the meeting. Thanks to Tony Foreman for auditing. Income and cash flow has remained healthy throughout the year.   A number of points were raised:

· Reg questioned the bar profit, Income vs Costs.  Chris replied that it was difficult to present exact figures for the bar although the Committee was confident there were no underlying problems

· The club has received a £1500 wheelchair tennis grant.

· The Committee is implementing a more robust recording of coaching income and spend.

Special report on Court 3 – Mark Challen

Mark presented a summary of the Committee discussions that have taken place regarding upgrading Court 3 and the Committee's recommendation following detailed discussions with Trevor May.  Three potential surfaces were considered a) Poraflex (same as Courts 1 and 2), b) artificial clay or c) artificial grass.  Option b) articial clay was recommended as this allows the most play throughout the year and is generally recommended by the LTA.

Two options for building the court were considered

i))take up the existing surface, lay one new layer of asphalt on top of the existing base, drill drainage holes, then lay a new surface on top (which will be a more up to date artificial clay surface)

(ii) dig up the whole court, lay new foundations, lay two new layers of asphalt plus the new clay surface. This is the most comprehensive option possible. It's basically what we did with courts 1 and 2 but with a different surface on the top.

- Both options include new fencing as per Courts 1-2.We considered a range of additions to the spec but do not believe any of them are worthwhile.

- the best quotes for the two options at the moment are £42,000 and £57,600 respectively. 

- the technical advice we have, based on a trial hole taken from the court, is that the more expensive option is to be preferred. This is basically because the court sits on clay soil (the same reason the clubhouse foundations came in far more expensive than predicted). 

- The advice does suggest, however, that the cheaper solution may be "satisfactory". So it is not excluded.

- if we decide that the cheaper option is sufficient, the club has comfortably enough funds for this, leaving sufficient left over to complete the shed project and maintain a very healthy reserve.

- if we decide in favour of the more expensive option, this would absorb all existing current funds as of today. It should be affordable once subs have come in and with enough left over to do the shed etc.

The Committee's recommendation to the AGM is for Option ii) £57,600.
There were a number of Comments from the floor
The surface 
· some members would prefer the same surface as Courts 1 and 2, Poraflex.  They believe that many members do not playing on Court 3 because they don't like the surface.

· Peter Kiss countered that there are occasions – mornings and evenings – when Courts 1 and 2 are not playable because of ice and so Court 3 is used instead.  In his opinion, of all the artificial surfaces available, artificial clay is preferred at most clubs. Also the LTA backs artficial clay.

· Laurent asked how much it would cost to match the surface on Courts 1 and 2 – Chris replied that that it would be more expensive, probably by a few thousand pounds, although with the scope of the project the bulk of the cost is in the base rather than the surface.

The AGM was asked to vote on the Committee's recommendation of Option 2 and this was agreed to unanimously.
Timeline
· the plan is to go ahead in the late summer – it is expected to take around 5 weeks.
The Cost
· Some members expressed concern about using up so much of the Club's' funds.  Also that there has been no contingency built in, in the event that the work does not go to plan.  For example, Colin mentioned that the drive way alongside Court 3 is always wet which could indicate a problem underneath the court e.g. a leaking water pipe.

· Sandra suggested that perhaps we should wait until we have built up more funds but it is expected that the costs would increase.

Additional options
· One option is to increase the back area of the Court as it is currently below the recommended size.  This would add £4,200 to the cost and the work would mean reducing the size of the car park without having to move the gas meters at the road end of the court.

The AGM was asked to approve a maximum spend of £65,000 to cover Option ii) at £57,600 plus contingency and extending the court.  The Committee would be required to come back to the members if more money is required.

There were 9 votes approving the spend, 5 votes against.
12. Subscriptions – Proposed increase

Why are we proposing an increase?

· Last increased in 2015

· No increase last year because of £1,600 rate rebate

· We are cheap by local standards, especially given our facilities

· Our underlying profit has fallen from £11,000 in 2015 to £7,400 in 2018

· We will have a completely new Court 3 this year

Other clubs - Main full adult membership rates: Dulwich £252 Old College £250 + £50 joining fee North Dulwich £200 Sydenham £300 
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Full

£198 £216

£99 £108

Over 65

£132 £144

Over 7 miles

£99 £108

Student (3year sub)

£99 £108

£60 £66

Wheelchair

£60 £66

Junior (under 12)

£25 £28

Junior (12-17)

£50 £56

Runners

£49.50 £54

Social

£20 £20

Midweek (Mon – Fri 18.00 plus 

Thursday evening clubplay

Coaching (Mon – Fri 16.00 

coaching only)


Proposed increases

The AGM was asked to approve the new subscriptions – approved unanimously.

13. Proposed Rule Change

We have occasionally offered small promotions to new members as a way of encouraging them to join. 

This may, in fact, not be permissible under the current club rules. We therefore propose a new rule (probably after existing Rule 5.4.5) to permit the committee to resolve, if it thinks appropriate, to offer incentives to potential first-time members to join the club as part of a specific promotion, subject to a maximum promotional value of 10% of the full-year subscription for which they are applying. 

This was agreed by a majority.

7. Election of Committee Members and Officers

With the exception of Marion (Club Secretary), other Committee members are willing to stand again

Elections as follows:

Chair – Chris Smith  and Mark Challen as Co-Chairs re-elected unopposed

Treasurer – Neil re-elected unopposed

Club Captain – Alex re-elected unopposed

Bar Secretary – John re-elected unopposed

Property Manager – Malcolm re-elected unopposed

Membership Secretary – Lena re-elected unopposed

Social Secretaries – Adam Farley, Stephanie Mackay re-elected unopposed

Club Secretary – Mel Carew, nominated by Marion Dewar, seconded by Lena Grannell.  A vote of thanks was given to Marion as outgoing secretary.

Lena proposed that Emma McLeese join the Committee as joint membership secretary with responsibility for Marketing and communication via social media.  Lena would continue to deal with membership enquiries, welcoming new members, the membership list etc.  The post was approved by the AGM and Emma, who has significant experience in this area, was duly elected.

Other roles unchanged:

Auditor – Tony Foreman

President – Sandra Mackay

Vice-President – Midge Beauchamp, Judy Wright

AOB

Refund of subs to a new member.

Due to a misunderstanding a new member attended the Wednesday night session which is intended for 1st and 2nd team players.   His play was not up to the required standard and he was told that, whilst he was welcome to join Clubplay sessions, he would not be able to continue playing on a Wednesday night.  He is not available to play in other sessions and so requested a refund of his subs.  

A process has since been put in place whereby a new members playing standard will be reviewed by the Club Captain before he is invited to join the team training sessions.

The AGM was asked to approve the refund in these exceptional circumstances – approved unanimously.
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